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Early Years Foundation Stage 
Intent Statement

Intent

At Buckminster Primary School and Pre-School, we believe that all children deserve an education rich in wonder and memorable experiences that allows children's natural creativity and curiosity to flourish, alongside the purposeful acquisition of skills and knowledge. We believe that an education that does all of this gives children the best chance to become well-rounded, happy individuals, ready to succeed in an ever-changing world. 

The curriculum in Early Years is designed to provide a broad and balanced education that meets the needs of all pupils. It facilitates them to gain the skills, knowledge and understanding, as they start out on their educational journey, supporting them to progress from their individual starting points and preparing them for the next stage of their education. Our ethos in Early Years is to support children’s personal, social and emotional development so that they feel safe and secure and are ready to learn. 
Through the seven areas of learning we provide topics that excite and engage children, building on own interests and developing their experiences of the world around them. We recognise that all children come into our setting with varied experiences and all staff work hard to ensure that the learning opportunities provided widen their knowledge and understanding of the world, setting ambitious expectations for all children. The curriculum celebrates diversity and supports the pupils’ spiritual, moral, social and cultural development. Those children with particular needs, including SEND, are supported appropriately allowing them to be successful

Implementation

At Buckminster Primary School, we offer a curriculum which is broad and balanced and which builds on the knowledge, understanding and skills of all children, whatever their starting points. We follow the Early Years curriculum using topic themes and enrichment opportunities. 

The aim of our curriculum is to develop a ‘thirst and love for learning’ and ‘Awe and Wonder’ memories by: 

· Carefully planning sequences of activities that provide meaningful learning experiences, developing each child’s Characteristics of Effective Learning.

· Ensuring there is a balance of child-initiated learning through continuous provision and adult led activities across the school day.

· Developing an effective and engaging environment that is rich in language whilst taking into consideration the need for the children to be able to access all areas of learning, both inside and outside at any one time. 

· Providing high quality interactions with adults that demonstrate and impact on the progress of all children. 

· Ensuring that ‘The Unique Child’ is at the forefront of adult’s interactions and adopting a nurturing approach for those pupils who might need some reassurance to enable them to succeed. 

· Using high quality questioning and interactions to check understanding and address misconceptions. 

· Staff acting as role models to the children they teach in order for children to develop their own speaking and listening skills. 

· Carefully assessing, through observations. These are used to inform the next steps of learning and meet individual needs.

· Allowing children to be successful in their attempts at an activity and using effective feedback to help facilitate next steps in learning but providing enough challenge to develop resilience. 

There are set routines that are followed each day. There are designated times when the children come together to be taught with a focus on Maths, English, phonics, stories and topic work. These times provide an opportunity for children to develop their ability to work as a group to listen, to take turns, to answer questions and concentrate. Whole class reading and story time are important parts of the day. We want our children to develop a lifelong love of reading. Writing and Phonics opportunities are also promoted in many of the continuous provision activities available to children during the week. The Early Years uses high quality texts, based on schemes from The Literary Curriculum, as a basis for topic planning. Phonics is taught daily through differentiated phonic groups. Phonic sounds are introduced in a systematic manner and progress is monitored with children receiving reading books based on the phonics level they are on. The Maths curriculum is taught through daily dedicated sessions. These sessions are carefully planned using concrete resources and build on prior learning and real-life experiences across the theme and year. This starts with mastering numbers 0-5 and then progresses through to 0-10 and 0-20. We want our children to become confident mathematicians who can apply what they have learnt to real life experiences.
Extra- curricular opportunities include: 

· Visitors to enhance children’s learning – Vets, Fire Service, Police etc. 

· Visits in the local community – Autumn walks to local parks, forest school sessions. 

· Educational visits into the wider area – e.g. trips to the zoo

Impact

From their own starting points, children will make excellent progress academically and socially, developing a sense of themselves so that they are well prepared for the transition into Key Stage 1. Children will demonstrate high levels of engagement in activities, developing their speaking and listening skills, enabling them to access more areas of the learning and communicate to both adults and children. Children will develop skills across all areas of the curriculum including English, Mathematics and Physical Development using these in different ways. Children will have developed a wider sense of the world around them and can draw on these experiences during interactions with others and link this to new learning. Children will have developed their Characteristics of Learning and be able to apply their knowledge to a range of situations making links and explaining their ideas and understanding. Children will be confident to take risks and discuss their successes and failures with adults drawing on their experiences to improve or adjust what they are doing. Children will be successful learners and fully prepared for the next stage of their education as they transition from Foundation Stage to Year One. We will also aim to help children to make sense of the world around them, to develop tolerance, compassion and an understanding of their rights and the rights of others in an ever-evolving world. Children at the end of Foundation stage will have developed essential knowledge and skills required for everyday life and lifelong learning. Children at Buckminster Primary School will be well rounded, happy, inquisitive and successful learners.

Early Years Foundation Stage Policy
“Every child deserves the best possible start in life and the support that enables them to fulfil their potential. Children develop quickly in the early years and a child’s experiences between birth and age five have a major impact on their future life chances. A secure, safe and happy childhood is important in its own right. Good parenting and high-quality learning together provide the foundation children need to make the most of their abilities and talents as they grow up.”

 (Statutory Framework for the EYFS Department for Education 2021) 
The Early Years Foundation Stage (EYFS) applies to children from birth to the end of the Foundation year.  At Buckminster Primary School children are able to join our Pre-School at the age of three and start Reception in the year they turn 5. 

The EYFS is based upon four principles:

· A Unique Child 
· Positive Relationships

· Enabling Environments 
· Learning and Development
A Unique Child

At Buckminster Primary School we recognise that every child can be a competent learner who can be resilient, capable, confident and self assured. We recognise that children develop in individual ways, at varying rates. Children’s attitudes and dispositions to learning are influenced by feedback from others; we use praise and encouragement, as well as celebration/ sharing assemblies and rewards, to encourage children to develop a positive attitude to learning.

Inclusion

We value the diversity of individuals within the school and do not discriminate against children because of ‘differences. All children at Buckminster Primary School are treated fairly regardless of race, religion or abilities. All children and their families are valued within our school. 
In our school we believe that all our children matter. We give our children every opportunity to achieve their best. We do this by taking account of our children’s range of life experiences when planning for their learning.

In the EYFS we set realistic and challenging expectations that meet the needs of our children. We achieve this by planning to meet the needs of boys and girls, children with special educational needs, children who are more able, children with disabilities, children from all social and cultural backgrounds, children of different ethnic groups and those from diverse linguistic backgrounds.

We meet the needs of all our children through:

· planning opportunities that build upon and extend children’s knowledge, experience and interests, and develop their self-esteem and confidence;

· using a wide range of teaching strategies based on children’s learning needs;

· providing a wide range of opportunities to motivate and support children and to help them to learn effectively; 

· providing a safe and supportive learning environment in which the contribution of all children is valued;

· using resources which reflect diversity and are free from discrimination and stereotyping;

· planning challenging activities for children whose ability and understanding are in advance of their language and communication skills;

· monitoring children’s progress and acting to provide support as necessary.

· knowing our children on an individual basis 

Safeguarding
It is important to us that all children in the school are ‘safe’. We aim to educate children on boundaries, rules and limits and to help them stay safe and flourish. We provide children with choices to help them develop this important life skill. Children should be allowed to take risks, but need to be taught how to recognise and avoid hazards. 

We aim to protect the physical and psychological well being of all children. (See Whole School Safeguarding Children Policy)

Welfare

“Children learn best when they are healthy, safe and secure, when their individual needs are met and when they have positive relationships with the adults caring for them.”

At Buckminster Primary School we understand that we are legally required to comply with certain welfare requirements as stated in the Statutory Framework for Early Years Foundation Stage 2021. We understand that we are required to: 

· promote the welfare of children.

· promote good health, preventing the spread of infection and taking appropriate action when children are ill.

· manage behaviour effectively in a manner appropriate for the children’s stage of development and individual needs.

· ensure all adults who look after the children or who have unsupervised access to them are suitable to do so.

· Ensure that the premises, furniture and equipment is safe and suitable for purpose

· Ensure that every child receives enjoyable and challenging learning and development experiences tailored to meet their needs.

· Maintain records, policies and procedures required for safe efficient management of the setting and to meet the needs of the children.

We endeavour to meet all these requirements.

Positive Relationships
At Buckminster Primary School we recognise that children learn to be strong independent from secure relationships. We aim to develop caring, respectful, professional relationships with the children and their families. 
Parents as Partners

We recognise that parents are children’s first and most enduring educators and we value the contribution they make.
We recognise the role that parents have played, and their future role, in educating the children. We do this through:

· talking to parents about their child before their child starts in our school;

· the children have the opportunity to spend time with their teacher before starting school on one afternoon a week for four weeks;
· inviting all parents to an induction meeting during the term before their child starts school;

· offering parents regular opportunities to talk about their child’s progress.
· termly class assemblies

· encouraging parents to talk to the child’s teacher if there are any concerns. There is a formal meeting for parents in the Autumn and Spring term and in the Summer term parents receive a final written report on their child’s attainment and progress 
· arranging a range of activities throughout the year that encourage collaboration between child, school and parents: parents help with cooking, Sports Day etc;

All staff involved with the EYFS aim to develop good relationships with all children, interacting positively with them and taking time to listen to them. At our school the EYFS teacher acts a ‘Key Person’ to all children in EYFS, supported by other adults such as teaching assistants, 1 to 1 support, student and sports teachers.
Enabling Environments

At Buckminster Primary School we recognise that the environment plays a key role in supporting and extending the children’s development. This begins by observing the children and assessing their interests, development and learning, before planning challenging but achievable activities and experiences to extend the children’s learning. We encourage investigation and provide opportunities for children to be creative in their play.
Observation, Assessment and Planning

The Planning within the EYFS follows the schools’ LongTerm Plan (LTP’s) and Medium Term Plans (MTP’s). These plans are used by the EYFS teacher as a guide for weekly planning, however the teacher may alter these MTP’s in response to the needs (achievements and interests) of the children. 
We make regular assessments of children’s learning and we use this information to ensure that future planning reflects identified needs. 

The Learning Environment

The EYFS classroom is organised to allow children to explore and learn securely and safely. There are areas where the children can be active, be quiet and rest. The classroom is set up in learning areas, where children are able to find and located equipment and resources independently. The EYFS class has it own enclosed outdoor area. This has a positive effect on the children’s development. Being outdoors offers opportunities for doing things in different ways and on different scales than when indoors. It offers the children to explore, use their senses and be physically active and exuberant.  We plan activities and resources for the children to access outdoors that help the children to develop in all 6 areas of learning. The children have access to our outdoor classroom which they use regularly for Forest School and for other learning opportunities throughout the year.
The Curriculum

Our Pre-School and reception follow the curriculum as outlined in the Early Years Foundation Stage (EYFS) document. This framework defines what we teach and we use the Development Matters guidance to support our curriculum. We recognise that children learn and develop in different ways and at different rates. We value all areas of learning and development equally and understand that they are inter connected. 

There are seven areas of Learning and Development. They are all important and inter-connected. Three of these are prime areas and four are specific areas.

The prime areas begin to develop quickly in young children in response to relationships and experiences, and run through and support learning in all other areas. They reflect the key skills and capacities all children need to develop and learn effectively, and become ready for school. The prime areas are:

· Personal, Social and Emotional Development

· Communication and Language

· Physical Development.

The specific areas include essential skills and knowledge for children to participate successfully in society. They are:

· Literacy

· Mathematics

· Understanding the World

· Expressive Arts and Design.

We deliver learning in all of the areas through purposeful play and learning experiences and with a balance of adult-led and child-initiated activities. 

“Play is essential for children’s development, building their confidence as they learn to explore, relate to others, set their own goals and solve problems. Children learn by leading their own play and by taking part in play guided by adults. Practitioners need to decide what they want children in their setting to learn, and the most effective ways to teach it. As children grow older and move to reception year, there should be greater focus on teaching essential skills and knowledge in specific areas of learning. This will help children prepare for year 1” (EYFS Statutory Framework 2021)

Characteristics of Effective Learning

The EYFS also includes the characteristics of effective teaching and learning. The Foundation teachers plan activities within the Foundation classroom with these in mind.  They highlight the importance of a child’s attitude to learning and their ability to play, explore and think critically about the world around them.

The three characteristics are:

Playing and Exploring – children investigate and experience things, and ‘have a go’

Active Learning – children concentrate and keep on trying if they encounter difficulties,

and enjoy achievements

Creating and Thinking Critically – children have and develop their own ideas, make links

between ideas, and develop strategies for doing things.
At Buckminster Primary School we follow the Essential Letters and Sound Phonic scheme from Oxford Owl to support teaching and learning in the areas of Literacy. These are strategies which we have agreed on as a school and which start in Foundation and continue into Key Stage 1.
Essential Letters and Sounds aims to build children's speaking and listening skills as well as to prepare children for learning to read by developing their phonic knowledge and skills. The scheme sets out a detailed and systematic programme for teaching phonic skills for children starting by the age of five, with the aim of them becoming fluent readers by age seven. 

British Values 
The fundamental British values of democracy, rule of law, individual liberty, mutual respect and tolerance for those with different faiths and beliefs are embedded in the Early Years Foundation Stage. We actively seek to promote these values through modelling behaviour, challenging stereotypes and ensuring that our children receive a rich and varied curriculum. We educate our children in the beliefs and festivals of other cultures and religions that they may otherwise not be exposed to. 
When appropriate we demonstrate democracy in action, and support the decisions that children make and ensure they are given opportunities to develop enquiring minds in an atmosphere where questions are valued. 

We provide opportunities for children to develop their self-knowledge, self-esteem and increase their confidence in their own abilities. We allow children to explore the language of feelings and responsibility, reflect on their differences and understand we are free to have different opinions.

Assessment in Reception

Each child will be assessed throughout their time in Foundation. As of September 2020, all children in reception will complete a government baseline assessment during their first half term in reception (the academic year in which they turn 5). All pupils should be assessed within the first 6 weeks of joining reception, regardless of when they join the class, unless they have been assessed previously. 

At Buckminster Primary School, ongoing assessment is an integral part of the learning and development process. Practitioners observe pupils to identify their level of achievement, interests and learning styles. These observations are then used to inform future planning.  At the end of reception, practitioners complete the EYFS profile (statutory requirement) for each child. Pupils are assessed against 17 early learning goals, indicating whether they are;
· ‘Expected’- meeting expected levels of development

· ‘Emerging’- not yet reaching the expected levels of development

Children’s development levels are assessed as the year progresses. If a child’s progress in any of the prime areas gives cause for concern, practitioners will discuss this with the child’s parents/carers and agree how to support the child.

Transition

From Pre-School /Feeder settings during the summer term prior to a child’s entry into the Reception year, the following procedures have been put into place to ensure successful transition:

· Parents are invited to a meeting to ensure they know about school procedures and allocation of classes and any concerns they may want to express. 

· The children are invited to “Learning Together” sessions in their reception class. Parents are encouraged to leave their children but are equally welcome to stay should they feel the need. The children are invited into school on 4 afternoons in the summer term.

· Members of staff make visits to feeder settings. The number of visits will depend on the child’s needs and how much information gathering is required in order to support the child’s transition.

· Children requiring extra support will have additional visits regardless of their setting.

Monitoring and review

It is the responsibility of the EYFS staff to follow the principles stated in this policy.

A nominated governor will discuss EYFS practice with the practitioners regularly and provide feedback to the whole governing body, raising any issues that require discussion.

The Head teacher and head of the EYFS will carry out monitoring on the EYFS as part of the whole school monitoring schedule.

This policy will be reviewed and approved by the Early Years lead, every 2 years. At every review, the policy will be shared with the governing body.
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